MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 4, 2005, 8:30 A.M.



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Tim Donihi

John A. Williams
Kenneth W. Wright, Counsel

Earnest DeLoach, Counsel

ABSENT:


Colonel Charles H. Gibson

Whitey Eckstein 

Lon K. Howell





Brindley B. Pieters
STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Andrew VanGaale

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary

Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Kevin Spolski

Doug DeCarlo, HTA

Krysty Kress, Southeast Ramp

Tracy Forrest, Winter Park Construction

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER 
2. ADVERTISEMENT OF MONTHLY MEETING
Copy attached.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, AUGUST 2, 2005 
Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting held on Tuesday, October 4, 2005.

Motion passed.

4. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

1) Briefing regarding TMA

2) Icelandair

Greg Dull, TBI working on new airline opportunity for scheduled service to operate from Sanford, and SAA marketing efforts to bring the airline to Sanford.  This would give SAA the first scheduled service to originate from Sanford to Europe.

Discussion by President Dale regarding SAA’s participation in marketing for Icelandair in the amount up to $25,000 per year for the next four years.  This would be in addition to the $12,500 already earmarked in the marketing budget for a total not to exceed $37,500.   President Dale requested authorization for the maximum. 

A copy of Icelandair’s profile is attached.

Discussion regarding marketing funds for the parking garage, which were budgeted but would not be used for several years.  Those funds could be used for the next two or three years.

President Dale recommended participation in marketing for Icelandair in the additional amount of $25,000 per year for the next four years making a total amount available of $37,500.  He would also pursue a funding request from Seminole County TDC and TBI.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Donihi, authorizing participation in marketing of Icelandair at a maximum additional amount up to $25,000 per year for a total not to exceed $37,500 for the next four years, as recommended.

Motion passed.

3) Lake Jessup Clean-up and relocation of City of Sanford wastewater to airport property

President Dale advised Tom Feeney, Sandy Adams and Lee Constantine were involved in a project to clean up Lake Jessup.  He proposed Airport participation in the program by allowing use of approximately 250 acres of airport land adjacent to the City’s Site 10 and areas on the Airport where irrigation is needed for landscaping to be used by the City to distribute reclaimed water.  The City would establish the original lines and as the Airport grows and we have a need for more irrigation we could tap onto those lines to irrigate areas that we want to irrigate.     

Discussion ensued.

President Dale asked if he still had the blessing of the Board to use some airport land for distribution of reclaimed water, subject of course to FAA approval, to continue talking about this project to assist in the clean-up of Lake Jessup. 

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Donihi, to approve use of airport land for distribution of reclaimed water from the City of Sanford, subject to FAA approval, and authorize the President to continue talking about this project to assist in the clean-up of Lake Jessup.

Motion passed.

4) Update of ALP and amendment of Master Plan to eliminate expansion of Runway 18-36.

President Dale advised the FAA would never fund expansion of the Airport’s only north/south runway, 18-36.  FAA will fund expansion of the new general aviation runway to 6,400 feet and construction of a fourth east/west runway.   The addition of a fourth runway would allow simultaneous take-off and landings.  The 6,400-foot runway would be used primarily for corporate business jets.  FAA will also fund expansion of the main runway to 11,000 feet, which will take that runway across Beardall Avenue.  Beardall Avenue will be closed as a public road when the bypass road around the Airport is completed.

Discussion regarding prevailing winds and how the airport is positioned to require east west alignment of runways. 

Discussion continued. 

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve update of the ALP and amendment of the Master Plan to eliminate expansion of Runway 18-36.

Motion passed.

5) TBI/SAA Management Agreement for Parking Garage 

President Dale briefed the Board on changes recommended by Counsel, noting that the cost of the garage had been increased and the agreement modified accordingly to cover the additional financing.  He explained that he had spoken to Jim Wikstrom and Secretary Gilhooley of the FDOT and they had agreed to roll forward $1 million of the money programmed for the second phase in 2009-2010, to be accessed now through a grant anticipation loan.  Further, President Dale had met with the TBI Board in a meeting last week, and they had authorized $900,000 for TBI’s portion of the increased project costs.   He recommended approval of the Agreement subject to changes by Counsel.  

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the Management Agreement for Parking Garage, subject to changes discussed and recommended by Counsel.

Motion passed.

6) Gator Dock & Marine assignment to Crane Materials International (CMI)

President Dale advised the owner of Gator Dock & Marine, a long time tenant at the Airport, wishes to sell his business.   The proposed buyer does not want to assume any liability for past environmental indemnity.  The tenant manufactures and constructs aluminum docks and accessories.  The proposed buyer has required a Phase II Environmental Assessment from the current owner.   SAA leases require a standard environmental clause that tenants must sign, and the new tenant is willing to sign for any future environmental liability but not for past environmental liability.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised he would like to look at the Phase II Assessment and the lease. 

President Dale recommended approval, subject to completion of due diligence on CMI and approval of Phase II Environmental Assessment by Counsel, and indemnification of SAA by CMI from the date of assignment forward.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Donihi, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve, subject to completion of due diligence on CMI and approval of Phase II Environmental Assessment by Counsel, and indemnification of SAA by CMI from the date of assignment forward.

Motion passed.

7) Disclosure by President Dale that he leases and for many years has leased personal property to John Maijub for the purpose of cattle grazing.

8) Consider sponsorship of Christian Sharing Center Golf Tournament. 

9) Consider participation in October 27 Seventh Annual Servants of the People Luncheon.

No Board objection to participation in the Christian Sharing Center Golf Tournament and Servants of the People Luncheon.

10) Alternative proposal by OSI, Inc. to replace a previous requirement for $50,000 deductible with a TBI guaranteed $1 million payment

President Dale requested approval of an alternative proposal to replace a previous OSI, Inc. requirement to have and maintain property insurance on the International Terminal  Building with no more than a $50,000 deductible with a TBI guaranteed $1 million payment in lieu of that deductible on hurricane insurance, subject to changes noted by Counsel and inspection by third party state certified inspector of damage, which would also be paid by TBI.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams to approve the request for an alternative proposal to replace a previous OSI, Inc. requirement to have and maintain property insurance on the International Terminal  Building with no more than a $50,000 deductible with a TBI guaranteed $1 million payment in lieu of that deductible on hurricane insurance, subject to changes noted by Counsel and inspection by third party state certified inspector of damage, which would also be paid by TBI.

Motion passed.

11)  President Dale briefed the Board regarding the houses purchased by the Authority in Frog Alley.  He introduced Mr. Abner Jackson and asked that he brief the board regarding status of his interest in the project.

Mr. Jackson advised he had looked at several lots that might work for relocation of the houses.

Discussion ensued.
Andrew Van Gaale informed the Board that Mr. Jackson has expressed interest in three houses in the Frog Alley vicinity; however, Mr. Jackson has not purchased any property at this time for relocation of the houses.  Mr. Van Gaale briefed the Board and Mr. Jackson regarding the additional environmental work that needs to be performed on the structures (asbestos abatement, etc.), as well as Seminole County’s permit fees and site plan requirements.  

President Dale advised the Board that the FAA requires open public competitive bidding for the houses, and the Authority must collect at least the demolition or salvage costs of the structures, including any environmental or remediation expenses incurred.

The Board directed staff and Mr. Jackson to continue working together on the project.

5.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

1) Parking Garage Agreement

2) TMA

$120,000+ owed to SAA; liens on 2 aircraft; Pegasus ownership of TMA; companies calling to recapture equipment leased or sold to TMA

6. TBI REPORT
Keith Robinson reported on monthly statistics.

Mr. Robinson advised he was confident that Allegiant would be backing up the Toledo route previously flown by TMA.

7.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Nothing to report.

8.
LIAISON REPORT

Nothing to report.

9. CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval for payment of attorney bills from Shutts & Bowen, LLP, in the amount of $25,135.66.

Copy attached. 

B. Consider approval of request to design office space/build-out in Domestic Terminal.

Staff requested approval to spend a not-to-exceed amount of $5,000 to design a floor plan and preliminary engineering (electrical and HVAC) for an office space build-out in the unfinished space in the lower level of the domestic terminal for operations and public safety functions.  The current space has been used for several makeshift offices, storage, and a library.  Funding for the $5,000 is to be spent out of the existing FY 2006 budget.  The construction would not take place until full funding is identified and the project comes back  to the Board for approval.

C. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 97-31 with Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for Building No. 504, located at 500 Don Knight Lane (hangar).  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 97-31 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for Building No. 504, located at 500 Don Knight Lane (hangar).  Addendum B extends the lease term for four (4) years, effective October 1, 2005.   The building consists of 11,568 square feet at a rate of $5.25 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $60,732.00, an increase of $1,735.20; the monthly payment is $5,061.00.

D. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 97-30 with Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for the 104,269.6 square feet of land located at 500 Don Knight Lane (adjacent to hangar).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 97-30 with Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for 104,269.6 square feet of land, located at 500 Don Knight Lane (adjacent to hangar).  Addendum C extends the lease term for four (4) years, effective October 1, 2005, under the same terms and conditions.  The property consists of 104,269.6 square feet at $.15 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $6,899.98; the monthly payment is $575.00.

E. Consider approval of Addendum D to Lease No. 2001-26 with JOHN MAIJUB for 24.4 acres of property located on Beardall Avenue (cattle grazing land).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum D to Lease No. 2001-26 with JOHN MAIJUB for 24.4 acres of property located on Beardall Avenue (cattle grazing land).   Addendum D extends the lease term for one additional year, effective November 1, 2005, under the same terms and conditions. The leasehold consists of 24.4 acres of property.  The annual rental rate is $800.00.

F. Consider approval of Addendum D to Lease No. 2001-37 with EDWINA CASAD for Building 301, located at 2822 Aileron Circle (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum D to Lease No. 2001-37 with EDWINA CASAD for Building 301, located at 2822 Aileron Circle (residence).  Addendum D extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective November 1, 2005.  The annual rental rate is $9,000.00, an increase of $300.00; the monthly payment is $750.00.

G. Consider approval of Addendum D to Lease No. 2001-44 with VERTICAL AVIATION TECHNOLOGIES, INC. for Building No. 332, located at 1609 Hangar Road (office/warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum D to Lease No. 2001-44 with VERTICAL AVIATION TECHNOLOGIES, INC. for Building No. 332, located at 1609 Hangar Road (office/warehouse).  Addendum D extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective December 1, 2005, under the same terms and conditions.   The leasehold consists of 8,120 square feet of building space at $3.50 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $28,420.00; the monthly payment is $2,534.12, including taxes. The tenant designs and assembles helicopters.

H. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-26 with JAMES B. BADGER and BRANDON LEONARD for Building 298-N, located at 3105 Rudder Circle (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-26 with JAMES B. BADGER and BRANDON LEONARD for Building 298-N, located at 3105 Rudder Circle (residence).  The lease term is for one (1) year, effective October 1, 2005.  The annual rate is $9,000.00; the monthly rental payment is $750.00.
President Dale requested Item I be removed from the agenda until a later date.

J. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-33 with THE TORO COMPANY d/b/a TORO AG for Building No. 9, located at 2955 Mellonville Avenue (warehouse/office).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-33 with THE TORO COMPANY d/b/a TORO AG for Building No. 9, located at 2955 Mellonville Avenue (warehouse/office).  Addendum A extends the lease for one (1) additional year, effective January 1, 2006, under the same terms and conditions.  The lease consists of 15,389 square feet at $5.00 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $82,331.15; the monthly payment is $6,860.93, including taxes.  The tenant is an irrigation product manufacturer.

K. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-28 with CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC dba STARPORT, for 4,000 square feet of land at the Southeast Ramp Hangar Development Project site, east of Beardall Avenue (aviation self-fueling service).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-28 with CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC dba STARPORT, for 4,000 square feet of land at the Southeast Ramp Hangar Development Project site, east of Beardall Avenue (aviation self-fueling service). The ground lease consists of 4,000 square feet of land at $.15 per square foot.  The lease term is for twenty-five (25) years, effective upon the authorization by the Sanford Airport Authority to commence operation of the self-fueling service.  The annual rent is $600.00; the monthly payment is $53.50, including taxes.  Tenant is a fixed base operator (FBO).

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through H and J through K.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the attorney bills.

President Dale advised Channel 9 had been questioning his involvement with leasing property to John Maijub.  He advised he had disclosed this previously and would disclose again that he had leased personal land to Mr. Maijub for cattle grazing.  He advised there is no conflict of interest.

Motion passed.

10. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Bid Tabulation – Parking Garage
President Dale advised bids for construction of the proposed parking garage were opened on Thursday, September 22, 2005, at 2:00 p.m.  The attached letter from Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc. (HTA) contains the bid summary.  The lowest responsive bidder was ACI Construction Services, Inc., with a bid of $10,768,000.00, an amount that exceeds the construction budget by approximately $1,768,000.00 and includes the work already accomplished on the surface parking in the long-term parking lot.  HTA recommended that SAA approve and award the contract to ACI Construction Services, Inc., and pursue value engineering.

Attachment

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve and award the bid for the parking garage to ACI Construction Services, Inc., as recommended.

Motion passed.

President Dale introduced the representatives of ACI Construction Services, Inc.

As part of the item covering the parking garage bid, President Dale requested approval of funding for the parking garage in the form of a grant anticipation note in an amount not to exceed $4,000,000 for construction of parking garage, pedestrian bridge, and the improved terminal access road.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams to approve seeking funding in the form of a grant anticipation note in an amount not to exceed $4,000,000 for construction of parking garage, pedestrian bridge, and the improved terminal access road.

Motion passed.
B. Consider acceptance of Joint Participation Agreement FM No. 418317-1-94-01 for design, engineering and construction of a terminal access road
President Dale advised in July of this year, the SAA Board approved a Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement (JPA) No. 405191 for the design and construction of a multi-level parking garage.  It was explained that currently SAA had an original JPA for the parking garage in the amount of $2,550,000.  The supplement provided $1,200,000 additional funding in FY 2006 and $1,250,000 in FY 2007 to bring the total to $5 million.  FDOT’s $5 million will be matched with $5 million from TBI/OSD to complete the $10 million project.  The details concerning the actual cost, based upon bids, are listed in Discussion Agenda Item A.

The new terminal access road will run beneath the proposed sky bridge linking the new parking garage with the existing domestic terminal building.  Design, engineering and construction of the terminal access road in concert with the parking garage is believed to be extremely beneficial to ensure that the two projects integrate well.  The terminal access road is budgeted as a SIS project with 75% ($2,917,000) being provided by FDOT and 25% ($972,333) being provided by SAA.  SAA’s 25% will come from the sale or “in-kind” transfer of the right-of-way land belonging to SAA on the south side of State Road 46 for the widening of this road to four lanes between SR 415 and Sanford Avenue.

The FDOT funding for the terminal access road is not available until FY 2010, which begins on July 1, 2009.  It is proposed that the funding be provided by seeking SAA short-term borrowing with the understanding that the interest costs are NOT an eligible expense that is recoverable through the grant.  This same short-term borrowing would provide an additional one million dollars with a 50/50 to cover one half of the funding shortfall that exists on the parking garage project.  The other half would be provided by OSD, Inc.

Staff requested 1) acceptance and approval of JPA FM No.418317 for the terminal access road; 2) acceptance and approval of future supplemental JPA No.415191 for the additional costs involving the parking garage; and 3) permission to allow staff to seek bank funding to bridge the timing gaps in funding and then to return to the Board for final approval and resolution in the near future.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to 1) accept and approve JPA FM No.418317 for the terminal access road; 2) accept and approve a future supplemental JPA No.415191 for the additional costs involving the parking garage; and 3) permission to allow staff to seek bank funding to bridge the timing gaps in funding and return to the Board for final approval and resolution in the near future. 

Motion passed.
11. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

None.

12. OTHER BUSINESS

None.

13. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2005.

14. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 a.m.

Respectfully submitted.

Larry A. Dale, President & CEO
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday, October 4, 2005, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 11, 2005, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 

USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 5, 2005, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 19, 2005, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

 Larry A. Dale

President & CEO
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